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REPORT OF THE CHAIR OF THE COMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY AFFAIRS ON THE PROPOSED PROGRAM-BUDGET OF THE ORGANIZATION FOR 2013

(Presented to the Permanent Council at its meeting of November 14, 2012)

In my capacity as Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs of the Permanent Council, and in preparation for the forty-third special session of the General Assembly, I have the honor to submit to the member states, for their consideration, a summary of the work accomplished in preparation for the General Assembly session to be held on November 15, 2012 to consider and adopt the 2013 program-budget, pursuant to resolution CP/RES. 1006 (1875/12).

I. BACKGROUND

Pursuant to Article 19.b of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, which instructs the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) “To examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent,” the Permanent Council, transmitted on August 22, 2012, the proposed 2013 program-budget, presented by the Secretary General to the CAAP for its consideration.

II. WORKING GROUPS AND OFFICERS


At its meeting of September 7, 2012, the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs agreed to establish two working groups to proceed with the tasks entrusted to the CAAP with respect to the 2013 program-budget:  (1) the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2013 Program-Budget; and (2) the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013.


To that end, the Committee elected Ambassador Gillian Bristol, Permanent Representative of Grenada to the OAS to chair the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013, and Counselor Frank Tressler, Alternate Representative of Chile to the OAS as Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2013 Program-Budget. 

III. PROCEEDINGS

a. Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013

The Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013 began its work on September 26, 2012, reviewing and considering, chapter by chapter, the proposed program-budget presented by the Secretary General.  In the course of its ten meetings, the Working Group heard the arguments adduced by each Secretariat, Department, and Office in defense of its proposed budget. After having heard the initial presentation of each Chapter, the member states asked questions or exchanged comments with the Secretariat’s representative on the topics being discussed. 

The Working Group took as its basis the agreement reached by delegations in the CAAP that any delegations that had proposals and requests for increases in the budget appropriations for a particular area of the General Secretariat would submit that proposal accompanied by a counter-proposal for a cut in some other area.

During the meeting of the Working Group on October 24, the Secretariat presented the delegations with a Table summarizing the explanations of the General Secretariat, chapter by chapter. The Chair urged the delegations to submit any proposed changes they might have to the program-budget submitted by the General Secretariat, while reminding them that, in accordance with the methodology adopted by consensus in the CAAP, "any increase in a budget allocation had of necessity to be accompanied by identification of an offsetting change in another budget item. Accordingly, the Chair proposed that any requests for increases in the budget be accompanied by a proposed cut in another item."

At the meetings on November 2 and 5, significant rapprochements were achieved regarding amendments to the proposed program-budget. The Working Group concluded its work at the meeting held on November 8, when it reached a consensus on the distribution of the proposed program-budget for 2013, which is appended to document CAAP/GT/PPP-108/12 as Appendix 1. Finally, the delegation of Bolivia voiced its disagreement with the allocation of funds to the Inter-American Defense Board. The delegations of Nicaragua, Venezuela, and Ecuador supported Bolivia’s position and added that the Organization had to base the budget on the member states’ current priorities. 

The Chair of the Working Group presented his final report to the CAAP on November 13, 2012.  It was distributed as document CAAP/GT/PPP-108/12.

b. Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the 2013 Program-Budget

At the start of the work entrusted to the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2013, the Chair began by presenting the Group with a preliminary draft resolution on the program-budget for 2013 (CAAP/GT/RPP-26/11).  At that meeting, the Chair told the delegations that that document contained elements from the previous budget resolution:  resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLII-E/11) rev. 1, “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2012 and Contributions to FEMCIDI,” adopted at the fortieth special session of the General Assembly, held on September 30, 2010. The Chair also indicated that the draft being presented for this year's consideration again highlighted the theme of enhancing the accountability of, and reporting from the General Secretariat to the CAAP through reorganized quarterly and annual reports and thematic studies on pertinent issues.

During the first three meetings, the Chair heard the initial comments of the member states, and initiated the negotiations with the consideration of the preambular section.  Delegations presented their initial comments and suggested changes, but nevertheless requested that during those first meetings the Working Group just advance on an initial read and not start approving paragraphs since delegations were still consulting with their respective Capitals.  During those meetings the Working Group reviewed the preambular section and section II and III of the draft resolution.

The Working Group met a total of six times to negotiate the draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2013 and Contributions to FEMCIDI” in which progress was made paragraph by paragraph on the draft resolution, and agreements were reached by member state delegations on each of the topics being addressed at the meetings.  In addition, two meetings of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs were held to address operative paragraph 6, “Human Resource Policies.”
During the last meeting, held on November 9, the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2013 completed its work, without arriving at a consensus on the following paragraphs:

· Operative paragraph 8.c (Resources of the OAS Scholarships and Training Program);

· Operative paragraph 12.e (Establishment of a structured process for preparing and presenting the budget); and

· Operative paragraph 20 (Restoring of positions).

The Working Group decided to continue the discussion and address this issue in the context of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs.

The Chair of the Working Group presented his final report to the CAAP at its meeting on November 13, 2011.  It was distributed as document CAAP/GT/RPP-40/12 rev. 1.

IV. CONCLUSION OF PROCEEDINGS


At the meeting of the CAAP on November 13, 2012, the proposed program-budget and its respective draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Organization for 2013 and Contributions for FEMCIDI” (CAAP/GT/RPP-26/12 rev. 6) were submitted for consideration.  Also presented at that meeting was Section I of the draft resolution “Budget Appropriations” with the numbers agreed upon by the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013, for consideration by the member states. 
Highlights of the proposed Program-Budget exercise carried out by the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013 include:

Declining budget scenario faced with increasing COLA expenses;

· Increase to the budget ceiling by $1.8M from that approved at the Cochabamba GA, bringing the total amount to $83.870M;

· Increase to the Human Rights system by $1M to be split evenly between the Court and the Commission;

· Maintaining partial funding to other entities and foundations of the organization pending further policy discussion;

· Replenishment of the Reserve sub-fund by $500K; and

· Modest decrease to personnel costs.

At that same meeting, the following pending paragraphs were approved: 

· Operative paragraph 8.c (Resources of the OAS Scholarships and Training Program);

· Operative paragraph 12.e (Establishment of a structured process for preparing and presenting the budget); and

It should be noted that, the delegation of the United States withdrew its proposal of Operative paragraph 20 (Restoring of positions).


Overall, the resolution garnered consensus among delegations, save: the delegation of Bolivia, who expressed disagreement with allocating funds to the Inter-American Defense Board. The Delegation of Nicaragua indicated support for Bolivia’s position and informed the delegates that it would convey its views to the secretariat through a formal letter. 
The delegation of Ecuador agreed with Bolivia’s and Nicaragua’s position but added that the funds allotted to the IADB should gradually decrease, to be subject to a political debate at the highest political level. 

Finally, the delegation of Venezuela wished to exercise its right to withhold its approval ad referendum of the resolution.

The 2013 Budget exercise has unveiled many challenges, from which important lessons learned can be drawn.  The CAAP will deliberate upon these and provide them to the Permanent council in order to facilitate future processes.
It should be noted that this budget is not setting the stage for long term solutions to the financial crisis facing the organization. It does however set the stage for further discussions in other bodies on the future of the OAS, streamlining mandates and aligning priorities with both human & financial resources.

It is my pleasure to submit to this Permanent Council for its consideration the draft resolution “Program-Budget of the Organization for 2013 and Contributions to FEMCIDI,” agreed upon by the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs at its meeting on November 13, 2012. It has been published and distributed with the classification CP/CAAP-3198/12.

In concluding this report on the work of the CAAP in preparation for the forty-third special session of the General Assembly, I wish to express my gratitude to all the delegations for their input and participation. In particular, I would like to take this opportunity to thank the Vice Chairs of the CAAP and the Chairs of the Working Groups, Ambassador Gillian Bristol, Permanent Representative of Grenada to the OAS; Counselor Frank Tressler, Alternate Representative of Chile to the OAS; Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico to the OAS; and Counselor César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador to the OAS, for their professionalism, patience, and negotiating skills that helped create a positive environment for the negotiations in both formal and informal sessions of the working groups and of this Committee. Last, but by no means least, Mr. Chair, I wish to thank the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, the Department of Legal Services, the Secretariat of the CAAP, and the interpreters and translators for their valuable assistance. I commend their professionalism, expertise and in-depth knowledge of the work of this Committee.


Allan Culham
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Canada
Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs
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